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May 24, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Phillips
I am transmitting to the County Council a request for $11,925,000 to complete the Integrated Security Project (ISP), including funding for Jail Health Phase II remodeling and expansion in the King County Correctional Facility (KCCF).  

A portion of the additional funds I am requesting are necessary to complete the core security system portion of the ISP project and total total $2,990,000.  My request will also restore the original project contingency level.  The need for this supplemental funding arises primarily from a sharp increase in Seattle area construction costs, well above the project cost forecast developed early in 2004.  Additionally unforeseen conditions encountered in the King County Correctional Facility (KCCF) were discovered as the project progressed.  Many of these increased costs have been absorbed in the current budget.  This request will fund those costs that could not be funded from the existing budget and will restore the project contingency funds necessary to meet potential additional costs which could be incurred before the project is completed in 2007.

The Jail Health Services (JHS) portion of my request totals $8,935,000 and will supplement the original $1,823,000 allocated to planning and design for this project.  This request is supported by the Jail Health Services Strategic Business Plan and will provide the necessary space to provide quality medical services, meet accreditation standards, support the retention of quality medical staff, and improve the efficiency of service delivery.
Security System Request Background

The security system portion of my request ($2,990,000) will complete the necessary financing for this project which was originally planned in the early 1990s.  The summary plan and scope for this project was finalized early in 2004 when the current budget was established.  This planning and scoping process was extensive and involved not only affected Executive agencies but also significant council and auditor staff participation.  Since that time, several factors involving the construction market and unforeseeable site conditions have impacted the project budget as described below:
1. Construction Market Timing.  After two years of very slow, recession-level activity, the construction market began a dramatic turnaround in 2004, concurrent with the bid period for the base work on the security system portion of the project.  This resulted in increases in both the amount of construction demand in the marketplace and construction unit costs.  In this period, the cost of individual construction components (steel, cement, gypsum, lumber, and a variety of other construction commodities) spiked also.  The impact of these market conditions are reflected in the prices received for this scope of work in two ways.  As prices are developed, contractors are factoring in the cost escalation necessary to keep pace with, or stay in front of, these rapid trends.  In addition, higher levels of construction activity are providing a wider range of project opportunities.  The most desirable projects will tend to get the most favorable pricing.  Those with higher risk, slower returns, or similar business factors will generate higher return demands (prices).   

2. Confined/Restricted Job Conditions.  Given the unique restrictions for working in the KCCF (limited access, limited work hours, mandatory escorts for all movement, tool inventories/reconciliation, highly restricted elevator movement, etc.) standard production rates are virtually unachievable for all categories of work.  As a result, all subcontractors bidding on this work have factored the impact of lower production rates and restricted job conditions into their pricing.  These factors are unique for each subcontractor, their business model, and their individual risk profile.

3. Schedule.  Due to the limited building access and work hours, lower production rates, and the need to sequence the work on a floor-by-floor basis, the original contract time for this work was set at 24 months.  This is an extraordinary length of time to both forecast and hold construction costs.  As a result, bidders are projecting the future cost of the work for a construction period that is protracted during a time of high construction market inflation. 

Cost Breakdown of Security System Request
· $740,000 in Pending Construction Changes.  These changes fall into two categories: change proposals that have been received and are presently under review and/or negotiation (approximately $290,000), and those that are anticipated as a result of current and ongoing project discovery of unforeseen conditions, new code compliance issues, and design refinements in response to both (currently assigned a rough order of magnitude of $450,000).  Examples of changed conditions or code compliance issues include changes to conduit between the KCCH and the KCCF as a result of seismic project changes; a code requirement that no longer allows “Class 1” and “Class 2” wire in the same conduit (it was not known that the conduit contained both types of wire at the project outset); and the multiple layering of wiring bundles inside electrical panels, creating a situation where the magnitude of issues with subsequent layers could not be known until the first layer was removed.
· $300,000 for New IT Retrofits.  The scope of telephone and data distribution changes to support the project was not specifically known at the time the project was designed and an allowance of $200,000 was established for this cost category in the project budget.  Changes to the telephone and data infrastructure include modifications to accommodate temporary moves (inmates, JHS, and DAJD operations) as well as final reconfigurations.  This work is performed by outside contractors under the management of the county’s Information and Telecommunication Services Division, as coordinated through DAJD.  Based upon the current expenditures to date, it is projected that additional funds will be required to deliver the full range of revisions needed to support this project.

· $500,000 for Construction Performed by County Forces (Labor & Material).  All of the facility changes needed to accommodate the interim moves for DAJD have been performed by county forces.  Additionally, the trades crews from the Facilities Management Division (FMD) have been enlisted to perform work related to correcting unforeseen existing conditions on a number of occasions in an effort to avoid project impacts to the contractor (e.g. separation of Low Voltage and High Voltage wiring at exiting doors with electronic controls).  There has been a standing policy to execute this work during regular work hours and utilize permanently-assigned trades staff to minimize costs to the project.  Material costs, premium hours, and additional staff to meet construction schedules have added, and will continue to have, cost impacts on the project.

· $700,000 for Extended and Expanded Design and Management Services.  These costs are the result of the complexity of the project and its extended schedule.  The original levels of service for the design team and the development manager were budgeted optimistically.  The complexity of the project has dictated otherwise, however.  Additional project coverage has been essential from both entities (both in the number of staff and in the amount of time dedicated to the effort).  While the service demand is anticipated to begin lessening as the project moves out of its most critical stage, it will continue to require constant consultant participation. 

· $750,000 Contingency Replenishment.  The demand on the project contingency funds has been reported for the last several months and the project contingency is now fully expended.  This request represents a realistic forecast for potential future financial need to cover changes and unforeseen conditions.
· Steps Taken to Reduce Costs.  The total shortfall was originally much larger, but through diligent negotiations, value engineering and scope reduction, FMD staff were able to reduce the amount to a replacement of the original contingency. 

Cost Breakdown for the Jail Health Phase II Request
The additional funds I am requesting for the JHS component total $8,935,000.  The total cost of the JHS work will be approximately $10.8 million.  This project pertains to the 6th and 7th floors of the KCCF and includes the following:

· Reconfiguration and improvement of existing clinical and administrative spaces;
· Wiring for JHS Electronic Health Records (EHR);
· Addition of new administrative space on the roof above the west wing; and
· Complete security electronics on the 6th and 7th floors.
More specifically the project will provide the following significant improvements:

· Expansion and consolidation of the pharmacy, allowing the KCCF to serve both the KCCF and Regional Justice Center (RJC);
· Expansion of  the laboratory space and upgrade of equipment, allowing for 
            cost-efficient on-site laboratory services;
· Expansion of storage room to provide for efficient retrieval of inventory and supplies and to comply with fire code;
· Expansion of and reconfiguration of the clinic and infirmary to provide secure exam rooms, visible to security officers, and efficient equipment layout, adequate negative pressure rooms to meet current and projected need, and ADA compliant infirmary cells;
· Consolidation  and expansion of administrative space which will increase efficiency and eliminate disruption of clinic work flow and patient care occurring from existing layout; and
· Expansion and redistribution of clinical operations space to provide designated training space, and adequate and appropriate space for EHR access to complete medical documentation requirements.
Each of these elements is supported by the previously adopted JHS Strategic Business Plan as mandated by a 2003 Budget Proviso.  The improvements will assist in ensuring the successful recruitment and retention of medical staff, meet medical and professional certification requirements, and result in more efficient work practices that will reduce future operational costs.

If you have any questions regarding this request, please contact Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division at (206) 296-0630, or Bette Pine, Manager, Jail Health Services, at (206) 296-1084, or Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget at (206) 296-3434.

I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely,
Ron Sims
King County Executive
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